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2 March 2010  

Dear Colleagues,

Summary Care Records Public Information Programmes
You may have seen some of the recent media coverage in relation to the Summary Care Record (SCR) Public Information Programmes that are currently taking place. I wanted to take the opportunity to clarify some of the points raised in this coverage and to address some of the questions that have been raised to me directly. 
There are clearly benefits in moving to larger scale Public Information Programmes, driven by the ability to use local media more effectively to inform patients alongside the personalised letter and the need to ensure value for money. 

Patients will always have the opportunity to opt out of having a Summary Care Record at any time and as a minimum patients will continue to have 12 weeks to make their choices. In many cases practices will not go live immediately after the 12 week period but sometime after when they have received the appropriate training and software upgrades. Indeed the NHS Informatics Planning Guidance 2010/11 states that PCTs, as commissioners, should agree a timeline with their SHA for the creation of SCRs in the financial year 2010/11.
It is important to emphasise that no practice will begin Summary Care Record creation without full agreement and training on site. There is a detailed information pack and dedicated web page for GP practices available on the NHS CFH website and this is supplemented by additional information from PCTs and LMCs in many cases.

A dedicated NHS Care Records Service Information line has been put in place from the outset to support patients. It has been greatly valued by both patients and practices who provide the number to all patients requiring further information about the SCR programme.

A number of questions have been raised as a result of recent enquiries to me and answers to these questions are contained in Appendix A of this letter.

I am personally encouraged by the increasing benefit that the SCR is bringing, particularly to GP Out Of Hours with more than 10,000 SCRs used to date in those settings.

Yours sincerely

Dr Gillian Braunold MB BS FRCGP

Clinical Director Summary Care Record & HealthSpace
Appendix A: Frequently Asked Questions
A number of questions have been asked of myself and the team recently in relation to the SCR Public Information Programmes. These are listed below with answers to these questions. 

Q1: Why are we changing the process and mailing patients across regions and not practice by practice?

There are a number of reasons why it is more effective to undertake Public Information Programmes coordinated regionally. These include:
· Ability to raise awareness much more effectively to ensure that the population is aware, i.e. through the use of local media and local awareness campaigns. This is in line with the BMA’s and other’s concerns that it is impossible to ensure that everyone reads their letter.

· It is difficult to address raising awareness effectively practice by practice

· A wide scale Public Information Programme is more likely to reach people who are not living at home or who are not registered with GP practices.

· Undertaking coordinated and large scale Public Information Programmes is more cost effective for PCTs than undertaking this work on a practice by practice basis.

Q2: Will all practices be uploading records immediately after 12 weeks?

No - No practice will begin Summary care Record creation without their agreement and training on site. This work will be planned and agreed with practices in conjunction with PCTs and your GP system suppliers. Training for practices will happen before Summary Care Records are created for your practice. 

Q3: Will I be overwhelmed by patients seeking additional information after they have received their letter?

The experience we have seen is that workload on practices through the Public Information Programme is minimal. As part of the learning from the early adopter programme we make a lot of effort to protect GP practices from queries and work. A dedicated NHS Care Record Service Information Line has been in place since commenced the project. It has been greatly valued by both patients and practices who give out the number to all patients wanting further information of the programme.

The Information Line is open daily from 7am to 10pm on 0845 6038510.

A number of PCTs are also offering drop in centres for patients.

Q4: What information is available to support practices and what do we need to be doing as a practice if my patients have been mailed?

As a minimum there is an SCR Practice Awareness Pack available at www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/staff/aboutscr/comms/regionalpip/gppractices  which contains all of the key information for practices.

In many cases this is being supplemented by PCTs with additional information and GP Practice awareness sessions.

Q5: What information do patients receive in their letter and is this the same across the country?

Yes. There is a standard set of information that is included in each letter that is sent to patients. As a minimum this includes:
· A letter from the PCT

· A Summary Leaflet explaining about Summary Care Records and the options patients have

· An order form for patients to request more information (including an opt out form)

· A pre-paid addressed envelope for patients to send the order form for more information

· Optionally PCTs can include information about HealthSpace. 

Q6: How do patients receive an opt out form?


There are a number of ways patients can receive an opt out form and we aim to make it as easy as possible for patients to opt out of having a Summary Care Record if that is what they decide:

· Patients can use the order form free post envelope they receive to order an opt out form.

· Patients can request an opt out form to be sent when the ring the Care Records Service Information Line

· Patients can download a form directly from http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/documents/optout.pdf 
· Additionally some PCTs are including the opt out form on PCT websites and making copies available in GP practices. 

Q7: Why do you not include the opt out form in the letter that is sent to patients?

We include a pre-paid envelope and order form for patients to request additional information (e.g. the Care Record Guarantee, information in different languages or in Braille). 

Experience from the early adopters showed that patients misread the order form and opt out form and filled in everything, including the opt out form and sent it back in the pre paid envelope when in fact this is not what they wanted.

Most importantly though, the opt out forms must be returned to the GP practice. There is a significant risk that those patients who want to opt out complete the opt out form and include in the pre-paid envelope which then would not be sent to the GP practice to be acted upon accordingly. 

Q8: How do I help patients with their decision and how do I record if a patient wants to opt out?

Patients should be pointed to the NHS Care Records Service Information Line for more information. Information on how to record patients as opting out on your GP system is available in the practice awareness packs or directly at http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/documents/gpguide 

Q9: I have concerns about the impact of the SCR Public Information Programme on list cleansing. 

The PCT will need to ensure there is a local process in place to manage the returned mail list. It is advised that this is agreed in conjunction with the GP practices. This could either be managed through the FP69 process or the information sent directly to GP practices for them to decide how to manage the returned mails. This option will ensure that practices that have mobile populations are not negatively impacted by the mail shot.
Further information is available at 

http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/documents/gppipguide.pdf 

Q10: How does the Summary Care Record Consent model differ from other models in operation, e.g. in Scotland?

The SCR consent model is exactly the same as the consent model for the Scottish Emergency Care Summary. I.e. that of informed, implied consent with permission to view controls every time a patient’s record is accessed. 

Patients can change their mind about having a summary care record at any time and can also request that they have their record deleted.
Full information on the SCR consent model is available at http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/staff/aboutscr/consent   
Q11: What is SCR and how do I find out more information.

This can be sought from your PCT or from the GP Practice Awareness pack which has signposts all the key information at http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/staff/aboutscr/comms/regionalpip/gppractices 

For ongoing information and updates you can sign up for SCR Communiqués at http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/staff/communiques 

Q12: What is SCR being used for

SCRs are used in unscheduled care to support safer, better care. A number of case studies are available at http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/staff/aboutscr/comms/case 

In GP Out of Hours Summary Care Records have been used more than 10,000 times already.

Q13: How is SCR governed and advised?

The SCR Programme is advised by The Summary Care Record Advisory Group (SCRAG) and the National Clinical Reference Panel (NCRP).  These groups have wide ranging clinical and patient involvement including from the BMA and RCGPs. 

Further governance is provided by the National Information Governance Board (NIGB) who provide leadership and promote consistent standards for information governance across health and social care.

Full information is available from http://www.connectingforhealth.nhs.uk/systemsandservices/scr/staff/advis 
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